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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 7, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Principal Planner Swiecki

ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

INTRODUCTION
1. Principal Planner John Swiecki


Community Development Director Prince said he was pleased to introduce the City’s new Principal Planner, John Swiecki, noting that he has twenty years of planning background, most recently with the City of Riverside.  Director Prince stated that Principal Planner Swiecki’s primary responsibility will be the Baylands project; although, he will work on other planning items as well.


Planning Commissioners welcomed Principal Planner Swiecki. 

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 10, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the March 10 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of an email from David Crampton regarding 601 San Bruno Avenue, and a letter from Dr. and Mrs. Raymond Liu regarding the Baylands Specific Plan.

OLD BUSINESS
1. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  601 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-04; Design Permit to remodel/expand existing single-family residence into a triplex; T.P. Lam Architects, applicant; Tai Hing Peter Lam & Mei Yuet, owners; APN 007-362-110


Senior Planner Tune said this proposal involves replacing the existing house with a new three-unit building.  The front of the building would maintain the one-story height of the existing house and will have a symmetrical look facing San Bruno Avenue, with the entry between two hip roof sections.  The middle half of the building would be two stories tall with hip roof elements relating to those in the front of the building and a mansard roof to surround future solar equipment.  The side facing Santa Clara Street would have a long covered balcony.  The rear quarter of the building would rise to three stories, with the top floor stepped in on the south side and rear.  It would have a mansard roof in compliance with the 28-foot height limit.  Senior Planner Tune noted the building will have a 5- to 7-foot side setback from the property next door and a 10- to 12-foot rear setback from the property behind.  


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal calls for all three units to be two bedrooms and two baths, 1,200 to 1,300 square feet in floor area.  He said each unit will have its own two-in-tandem garage, resulting in one more on-site parking space than currently required.  He recommended that the no intrusions be allowed into the required garage parking spaces.

Senior Planner Tune noted the driveway would be off Santa Clara Street more than 50 feet from the intersection with San Bruno Avenue.  Staff recommends that the curb cut be revised to improve access to the garages while preserving on-street parking.  Approximately five on-street parking spaces will be accommodated at the property’s frontage.  Santa Clara Street will be required to be widened about 5 feet to meet City standards for parking on both sides of that street.


Senior Planner Tune pointed out that under the current proposal, the big pines and two of the other five trees on the site would be saved.  Drought-tolerant California native groundcover species will be used to landscape the rest of the site.  Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends requiring a licensed arborist’s report on how to properly maintain the pine trees, along with a landscape maintenance agreement and provisions for future replacement of the trees.  He drew attention to the findings for approval and conditions detailed in the staff report and recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Hunter asked where the five on-street parking spaces were located.  Senior Planner Tune replied that three will be on Santa Clara Street and two on San Bruno Avenue.


Commissioner Hunter asked for more details about staff’s concern regarding ensuring no intrusions into garage spaces.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the rear doors need to swing open without conflicting with any parking space, and a furnace and water heater cannot be located within the required spaces.  He pointed out the door near Unit 1.  Commissioner Hunter suggested having doors that open outward.  He questioned the need to separate the garage spaces with interior walls.


Chairman Lentz asked if the City Council would be making a decision on road widening.  Senior Planner Tune said the code requires the applicant to widen the road to 36 feet; the only reason to go to the City Council would be if the applicant proposed something less than 36 feet.


Chairman Lentz said it seemed like there was enough parking along the street when he visited the site.  Commissioner Jameel pointed out that cars tend to double-park to drop off and pick up kids at the school, so the road needs to be wide there.


Commissioner Hunter said he was pleased the two pine trees at the front were being retained.  He noted the Commission heard testimony from neighbors at the last meeting that some thought the trees were a nuisance.  He asked if there was any provision requiring replacement of the trees if they are damaged and die as a result of the construction activity.  Senior Planner Tune said the standard landscape maintenance agreement is recommended to be revised to provide that the pines will be replaced with trees that will grow to a size similar to the existing if they have to be removed.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what it would take to change the zoning in the area.  Senior Planner Tune responded that such a change would require a General Plan amendment and a Zoning Map amendment, which would have to be reviewed by the Planning Commission and approved by the City Council.  Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about the allowable density in R-3 zone, especially if other single-family homes are converted to multi-family dwellings.  Given the proximity of the school, he recommended reconsidering lowering the density.


Chairman Lentz noted the Planning Commission would have to address zoning changes in a separate process.  Community Development Director Prince observed that zoning changes can be considered as part of the General Plan update later this year.  He noted the overall housing needs of the community can be evaluated at that time.


Director Prince stated that it is not unusual to allow multi-family residences along major arterial streets.  Senior Planner Tune said the 600 block of San Bruno Avenue on that side already has more multi-family buildings than single-family houses, and the Planning Commission approved a new multi-family dwelling for one of those lots.  Senior Planner Tune advised against moving a zoning district boundary through the middle of a particular block.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to proposed Condition X, requiring replacement of the pine trees with a “non-deciduous species” rather than a tree from the City’s approved list.  Senior Planner Tune said the intent was to ensure an evergreen type of tree that would grow to the height of the old pines.


Chairman Lentz asked who maintains the strip of land between the street and the sidewalk.  Senior Planner Tune noted homeowners typically maintain those strips.  He said the Public Works Department recently relandscaped much of San Bruno Avenue.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Peter Lam, project architect, noted Condition X calls for replacement with a tree that “will grow to equal size at maturity.”  He noted the pines are quite tall, and he questioned whether the City really wanted such a tall replacement tree.


Mr. Lam said he tried his best to design a project that meets with the Planning Commission’s approval.


Commissioner Hunter asked if any precautions will be taken during construction to prevent damage to the trees.  Mr. Lam said his plans will call for protective measures such as a chain-link fence around the trees.  Commissioner Hunter expressed concern about compaction and root damage resulting from heavy equipment.


Commissioner Hunter commended Mr. Lam for the revised plans.  He said they present a better opportunity for the site, the parking, and the streetscape, and he expressed his appreciation to Mr. Lam for taking those all those issues into consideration.  He noted the symmetry of the design is appealing from San Bruno, and the parking on Santa Clara Street seems better.  Commissioner Hunter added that he liked the stepped-back design and choice of materials.


Commissioner Jameel said the elevation drawings show the design very well.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the project incorporates more articulation, as mentioned at the last meeting, particularly on the Santa Clara Street side.


Commissioner Hawawini noted a number of neighbors indicated the pine trees were a nuisance because they had been poorly maintained.  He asked when the trees will be tended to.  Mr. Lam said the trees were pruned last month, and the owners plan to maintain the trees.  He added that Mr. Busse is happy with their condition.


Chairman Lentz thanked Mr. Lam for making changes to the design to reflect the comments made last time.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the conditions of approval were acceptable.  Mr. Lam requested that the applicant not be required to widen the street.  He said the other conditions were acceptable.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter recommended clarifying Condition X to say, “If the trees should die or eventually be removed . . .”


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the design permit as proposed, with that revision.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS
1. PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-1-05, Variances for new house’s entry stairwell with tower to exceed 20/30 ft. height limit and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Tim Garcia, owner; APN 007-442-170


Commissioner Jameel excused himself from participating in the discussion or voting on this matter, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting a variance to allow a new three-car garage located downslope from Kings Road to exceed the 35-foot height limit by 2 to 2½ feet.  He drew attention to the findings required to grant a variance.  Senior Planner Tune said staff believes the site’s 56 percent slope is a significant constraint when trying to comply with the City’s height limits and other requirements.  He noted there are alternatives that reduce the garage height, including increasing the slope of the driveway to the 20 percent maximum allowed, but that would make the driveway less likely to be used for parking.  If the garage’s hip roof is replaced with a flat roof, that would conflict with the architectural design of the house.  Lowering the 8-foot ceiling inside the garage would not accommodate the owner’s tall vehicles that need the additional clearance.


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends granting the variances, upon the condition that the interior depth of the garage be shortened from 23½ feet to 20 feet, which will reduce the height of the hip roof to approximately 35½ feet.


Senior Planner Tune noted a variance is also requested to allow an enclosed stairway entrance to exceed the applicable 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property by 8½ feet and could exceed the 30-foot height limit for the remainder of the site by 6 feet.  This stairway includes a turret feature off the rear corner of the garage that exceeds the allowable height limit by 9⅓ to 13 feet.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the steep downslope from Kings Road is an unusual circumstance that complicates access to the house from the garage and the street, and also results in most of the house being located below the street.  He said staff recommends approval of the variance, as long as the entry stairway, including the turret, is no more than 30 feet tall.  Staff recommends requiring 6-foot side setbacks, including any turret.


In conclusion, Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval only of the variances to the 35-foot height limit for the garage and the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the site.


Chairman Lentz asked if Kings Road was as wide as it could be at that point.  Senior Planner Tune said he believed the right-of-way was 40 feet, so there is room for widening.  He pointed out the major challenge is the steep terrain on both sides.


Chairman Lentz asked how tall the house to the south at 441 Kings Road was.  Senior Planner Tune noted that house was granted a variance to the 30-foot height limit, but the variance was appealed to the City Council and eventually denied, so the building was built to the maximum 30 feet.  Chairman Lentz asked what height the Planning Commission allowed in that case, and Senior Planner Tune said he did not recall.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Jerry Kuhel, project designer, offered to answer questions.  Chairman Lentz asked Mr. Kuhel to comment on some of the staff’s suggestions.


Mr. Kuhel said restricting the depth of the garage to 20 feet will make it impossible to park some large vehicles inside.  Referring to Alternative 7 for changing the entrance, he noted the stairway appears to have insufficient headroom and room for the roof rafters.  Commissioner Hunter noted those items would not affect the height.


Mr. Kuhel noted the turret has no impact on the streetscape and extends only one foot above the garage.  He said the turret is simply an architectural detail that makes the building look more attractive.  He stated that no square footage is being added, so that feature does not constitute a grant of a special privilege.


Regarding Alternatives 4 and 5, Mr. Kuhel commented that the turret provides no architectural benefit for the front or side of the building.  He explained that the purpose of the turret was to avoid the diagonal line a stairway would create on the side of the building and provide greater articulation for the back of the building.


Commissioner Hunter noted even downhill slopes in Brisbane are visible to neighbors, so a tall building with a turret in the rear will be noticeable.   Mr. Kuhel stated that the building will not present an obstruction to any neighbor.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the neighbors were aware of the project.  Mr. Kuhel said mailings have gone out and at least one neighbor stopped in at the Planning Department.


Mr. Kuhel explained that the variances are being requested in order to provide space for parking in the driveway and a deep enough garage.  


Chairman Lentz agreed that the location was difficult.


Tim Garcia, owner, pointed out that bringing the garage closer to the road would eliminate driveway parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune added that more room is required to maneuver to get into three-car garages than two-car garages. 


Mr. Garcia said he owns a Suburban and a large work truck, so a large garage is essential.  He noted the plans were developed with the steepness of the driveway in mind as well as the need for parking and maneuverability.  Mr. Garcia stated that his goal with this project was to make the house look beautiful and provide enough space for his family.  He pointed out that removing the turret will make the design look like a big box.  He said that the lot’s steep grade and unique topography warranted consideration of a variance.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of widening the upper floor to incorporate the turret somehow.  Senior Planner Tune said that the building that is not part of the garage is subject to a 30-foot height limit rather than 35 feet.  Commissioner Hunter suggested using the roof profile shown in Alternative 4 to keep the height as low as possible.


Mr. Kuhel said it might be possible to extend the garage roof over the entrance, but the turret would be eliminated.


Senior Planner Tune noted the height of the extended roof would be measured from the midpoint at the rear, so the height would not be reduced.


Mr. Garcia noted the project will provide two more parking spaces at the base of the hill for the benefit of the neighbors.  He requested permission for a garage large enough to park his vehicles.


Chairman Lentz noted the City Council will determine the street widening requirements for Kings Road.  Mr. Garcia said City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault told him the road needs to be widened 2 feet at one end and 4 feet at the other.


Gary Apotheker, 461 Kings Road, commented that one of the biggest mistakes in the house at 441 Kings Road was the pitch in the roof.  He noted he had suggested 10-foot ceilings and a lower roof height to lessen the slope of the driveway, but the owner went ahead with the design anyway.


Mr. Apotheker recommended allowing a deeper garage in order to provide enough space for this applicant to park his vehicles inside.  He added that he was pleased the applicant was providing additional street parking spaces as part of the project.  


Mr. Apotheker said he liked the architectural details, including the turret, but would prefer to see it on the street side of the building.  He stated he had general concerns about the flat, boxy appearance of the house, especially from the side.  He suggested a turret on the street side and the downhill side of the building.


Mr. Apotheker observed that the house appears to have no secondary egress.  He pointed out that the bedroom windows seem too high for that purpose.  He noted Alternative 3 should be rejected because exterior stairs are impractical.  Mr. Apotheker said he did not see an entrance from the stairwell to the garage.


Mr. Apotheker noted changing the slope of the garage roof might help to meet the City’s height limit to the extent possible.  He expressed his opinion that it would be better for the City to focus on the visual appearance of the house than on a specific height.  Mr. Apotheker suggested requiring more articulation on the side of the building.  He spoke in favor of allowing a garage 22 feet deep.  


Mr. Kuhel clarified that there are egress windows on one side, and the plans can be revised to provide egress on the other side as well.  He noted it was difficult to get the both desired square footage and side articulation.  He pointed out that architectural features and use of color can be used to break up the visual mass.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested planter boxes with wrought iron railings.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff had any concerns about the driveway and curb cut.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City Engineer is working with the applicant on those issues.


Mr. Apotheker commented that the project at 488 Kings Road included specific mitigation measures to address noise, dust, and other impacts from construction.  He urged the City to require similar mitigation measures for this project. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel not participating), and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz noted the application presents a difficult balance between following the rules and allowing the applicant to develop his property.  He suggested that the applicant consider the comments made at this meeting and come back with some alternatives.  He said this approach could avoid an appeal of the Planning Commission’s decision to the City Council.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the City Council’s decision on the appeal regarding 441 Kings Road conveyed a clear message that height limits should not be exceeded.


Commissioner Hunter suggested identifying the specific items of concern.  He said he had no problem with the height or depth of the garage.  He questioned the need to exceed the height limit for the turret, an unnecessary architectural feature, and he urged the applicant to find other enhancements that comply with City guidelines.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the rear articulation with terraces and balconies is fine; he agreed with Mr. Apotheker that more articulation should be provided for the sides.


Commissioner Hunter said he would rather see a more welcoming entry in the front and less emphasis on the driveway and garage.


Looking at the alternatives identified by the staff, Commissioner Hunter said he favored Alternative 4 because it allows a deep garage and minimizes impacts to neighbors.  He would not suggest a sloped roof over the stairwell, though.


Commissioner Hawawini stated that he was not generally inclined to give variances, but he recognized that there are some lots with unique constraints and challenges.  He noted the aesthetics of the building is ultimately more important to neighbors than the height.  He urged the applicant to revise the design to better comply with City requirements.  He recommended more side articulation.  Commissioner Hawawini added that he liked the turret and finial because they give the house more of a unique character.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that none of the neighbors registered objections to the deeper garage.


Commissioner Hunter noted this property occupies an entire block between Kings and Humboldt Roads, and the rear elevation will be visible from below.  For this reason, he said, both front and rear elevations are important.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that the turret adds to the visual height of the building in a negative way, making it appear even taller.  He urged the applicant to try to stay closer to the height limit.  He added that that was the reason he suggested extending the garage roofline.  He recommended considering some kind of skylight as an alternative.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that he was willing to consider some height limit variances but would like the applicant to do more to meet the City’s requirements.


Chairman Lentz noted Alternative 5 shows a turret on the side, an option that might also help reduce the height.


Chairman Lentz observed that this applicant was trying to maximize the floor-to-area ratio and lot coverage on a very steep and difficult-to-build lot.  He encouraged the applicant to come back with a more acceptable proposal.  He noted that in many cases an applicant can reconsider the design and develop a project that meets everyone’s needs.


Commissioner Hunter commented that it would be better for the applicant to redesign the project rather than having the variance requests denied.  He added that the applicant can appeal the Planning Commission’s decision to the City Council, but the City Council is unlikely to approve the variances.


Commissioner Hawawini agreed and urged the applicant to come back with a something closer to the City’s requirements.  He emphasized the need to balance aesthetics and compliance with the height limit.


Mr. Kuhel and Mr. Garcia indicated they were willing to rethink the design, but did not want to give up the turret.  They thought the building would appear boxier without it.

Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the April 28 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel not participating).


Commissioner Hunter thanked the applicant and owner for their patience and cooperation. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the information packet on the Baylands project and the letter from staff indicating that the Specific Plan is incomplete.  He said that once the applicant responds and the application is deemed complete, the next step will be the environmental review process.


Director Prince advised that the City Council approved a contract with Donaldson Associates to assist with defining the scope of the environmental impact report (EIR) and identifying reasonable alternatives.  He noted a series of public scoping and brainstorming sessions will be held, beginning on May 23, provided the Specific Plan is deemed complete by then.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the Baylands is being considered as a whole or whether the project is phased.  Director Prince responded that the developer is proposing two phases, one involving the landfill area on the east side of the railroad tracks, and the second involving the land west of the railroad tracks.  He said the Specific Plan provides some details on Phase I improvements, and the staff requested more information on the entire project.


Director Prince reminded commissioners of the Planning Commission Institute the following week in Pasadena.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter asked if Principal Planner Swiecki will be attending Planning Commission meetings on a regular basis.  Community Development Director Prince said Principal Planner Swiecki will be attending meetings only as needed.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the status of the Industrial Way monument sign.  Senior Planner Tune reported that staff is in the process of reviewing the sign program application.  He said the matter will probably come to the Planning Commission within the next month.


Chairman Lentz asked about the status of the Fern Trust’s plans to off private roadways in the Brisbane Acres for dedication as public streets.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he received an email earlier that day from the City Attorney indicating the deeds for sections of Annis Road and Thomas Avenue have been finalized by the surveyor and sent to the trustees for signature.  Chairman Lentz noted that once that transaction is completed, the project approved behind 1100 Humboldt Road can be required to improve the hairpin turn between Annis and Humboldt Roads.


Commissioner Hunter noted the April meeting of the Open Space and Ecology Committee was canceled.  He suggested notifying Commissioner Kerwin, who had volunteered to attend the committee’s April and May meetings.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to cancel the regular meeting on April 14 and adjourn to April 28, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

